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Abstract 

The purpose of this study is to evaluate the views of German teacher trainers working in Turkey about their level 
regarding Reigeluth’s organizational strategies and to analyze their views in terms of gender, geographic region, 
seniority, and graduated high school variables. While the population of the study consisted of German teacher 
trainers working in the seven regions of Turkey in the 2014-2015 academic year, the sample of the study 
comprised 53 German teacher trainers who were selected voluntarily accepted to participate in the study. Data 
were collected through “Organizational Strategies of German Teacher Trainers Scale” developed by the 
researchers. As the Content Validity Index value (0.92) was larger than the Content Validity Criterion value 
(0.56), the items were expressed to be meaningful. The findings revealed the participants to have a high level of 
organizational strategies. The results regarding the variables were as follows: a) Gender difference was mostly 
observed favoring the male teachers, b) geographic region difference frequently appeared favoring the Marmara 
and Black Sea Regions, c) seniority difference was seen favoring the 16-20 year range, d) graduated high school 
difference was mostly observed as a statistically insignificant variable. In-service training programs 
encompassing all the regions of Turkey were suggested to be designed regularly and systematically for 
professional development of foreign language teachers. 

Keywords: instructional design, organizational strategies, German teacher trainers, 3-point Likert scale 

1. Introduction 

The point that practically everyone agrees on in education that people have different learning needs, ways and 
paces. However, schools and training programs are generally intended to teach a predetermined, fixed amount of 
content in a set amount of time by ignoring slower or faster learners (Reigeluth, 2012). Therefore, the main 
problem with education and training systems is not the teachers or the students, it stems from the system that is 
not designed to maximize learning (Reigeluth, 1987, 1994). In order to maximize learning, possible 
implementation of core ideas involved in some instructional strategies can be helpful to create a vision of 
instruction (Reigeluth, 2012, p. 14).  

Pre-service and in-service training and mentoring support teachers in altering their instructional methods and 
implementing theoretical concepts in practice (Evans & Waring, 2006). Therefore, education professionals have 
demonstrated an increasing interest not only in instructional design and related assessment instruments, 
instructional models and pedagogical techniques (Hall & Moseley, 2005), but also in teachers’ professional 
development (Rosenfeld & Rosenfeld, 2008). Providing training and opportunities to teachers to develop an 
understanding of students’ learning style preferences that are related to individuals’ preferred method of 
gathering, processing, interpreting, organizing and analyzing information, can result in greater comprehension 
and consideration of the unique learning needs of each individual under their tutelage (Kharb, Paramita Samanta, 
Jindal, & Singh, 2013). Thus, an understanding of learning styles can increase teachers’ confidence and ability to 
incorporate varied instructional practices in a way that maintains an appropriate level of academic rigor (Noble, 
2004). Furthermore, it is essential that teachers need to shape their approach to teaching and learning by 
developing a large repertoire of instructional strategies and use of them in varied settings to meet diverse 
students’ needs (Hall & Moseley, 2005). Therefore, teachers are expected to become proficient in differentiating 
instruction to make learning more meaningful, and to enhance student success (Honigsfeld & Schiering, 2004). 
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Moreover, research has shown that students receiving instruction that is related to incorporating a variety of 
instructional methods demonstrated high achievement levels overall (Felder & Brent, 2005; Sternberg et al., 
2008). 

Instructional design encompasses the process involved in the systematic planning of instruction and therefore, it 
refers to “systematic and reflective process of translating principles of learning and instruction into plans for 
instructional materials, activities, information resources, and evaluation” (Smith & Ragan, 2005, p. 4). 
According to Reigeluth (2009), instructional design includes not only methods (or models, techniques, strategies, 
and heuristics), but also when and when not to use each method. In that vein, while an instructional method 
refers to “anything that is done purposely to facilitate learning or human development” (p. 21), other terms 
including strategy, technique, tactic, and approach are often used for part or all of this construct (Reigeluth, 
2009). That is, the instructional method used for the learning task encompasses the instructional strategy as well 
(Smith & Ragan, 2005). Reigeluth (1983a) described a classification of instructional methods as composed of 
three characteristics: (1) Organizational Strategies (micro to macro), (2) Delivery strategies (media selection and 
utilization) for developing specific knowledge of instruction, (3) Management strategies for scheduling and 
allocating of resources. According to Reigeluth and Moore (1999), other ways of classifying methods include: (a) 
the type of learning (memorize information, understand relationships, apply skills, apply generic skills, affective 
development, or so forth), (b) the focus of the learning (a topic or a problem; a single domain or 
interdisciplinary), (c) the grouping for the learning (individuals, pairs, small groups, or large groups), (d) the 
interactions for the learning (with humans: student-teacher, student-student, or student-other; with nonhumans: 
student-tool, student-information, student-environment/manipulatives, or student-other), and (e) the support for 
the learning (cognitive support or emotional support). 

Organizational Strategies include generative and supplantive instructional strategies to promote learning when 
designing instruction and include the answers of the following three questions: (1) what content is needed? (2) 
how should the content be presented? (3) how should instruction be sequenced? (Christopher, 2011). For 
generative strategies, learners are encouraged to construct their own idiosyncratic meanings from the instruction 
by “generating their own educational goals, organization, elaborations, sequencing and emphasis of content, 
monitoring of understanding and transfer to other context” (Smith & Ragan, 2005, p. 141). In supplantive 
strategies, instructors “supplant, facilitate or scaffold” more of the information processing for the learner by 
overtly or explicitly supplying all the events of instruction (Smith & Ragan, 2005, p. 142). Organizational 
strategies have two subcategories: micro and macro strategies. While micro strategies are characterized as 
presentation strategies, because of their concerned with the details of individual presentations to the learner, 
macro strategies are concerned with the selection, sequence, and organization (structure) of the subject-matter 
topics to be presented (Thomas & Risk, 2016). Designing a simple-to-complex sequence is based primarily on 
starting with the most fundamental, basic principles and elaborating one level at a time to more complex, narrow 
and local principles (Reigeluth & Rodgers, 1980). Therefore, Reigeluth’s Elaboration Theory of Instruction 
involving the fact that some knowledge must be acquired before other knowledge can be learned (Reigeluth, 
Merrill, Wilson, & Spiller, 1980) deals with organizational strategies at the macro level, which is made up of 
four problem areas: selection, sequencing, synthesizing, and summarizing of subject matter content (Thomas & 
Risk, 2016). According to Reigeluth (1983b), by gradually elaborating, one level at a time, down to the desired 
level of detail. On the other hand, organizational strategies accommodate expanded version of Gagne’s Nine 
Events of Instruction in general instructional characteristics including introduction, body, conclusion, and 
assessment to provide a flexible framework to sequence events at the lesson level and to illustrate their 
relationships (Reigeluth & Keller, 2009). According to Gagné (1985), nine events that provide a framework for 
an effective learning process are as follows: (1) gain attention, (2) provide a learning objective, (3) stimulate 
recall of prior knowledge, (4) present the material to be learned, (5) provide guidance for learning, (6) elicit 
performance, (7) provide feedback, (8) assess performance and, (9) enhance retention and transfer. The 
expanded event of instruction generated by Smith and Ragan (2005) has included four categories as introduction, 
body, conclusion and, assessment. Introduction part encompasses the following events: activating attention, 
establishing instructional purpose, arousing interest and motivation, and previewing lesson. The events in the 
body part are as follows: recalling prior knowledge, processing information, focusing attention, employing 
learning strategies, practice, and evaluating feedback. Additionally, while conclusion part includes summarizing 
and reviewing, transferring knowledge, and remotivating and closing events, assessment part has the events such 
as assessing performance, evaluating feedback and remediating (Smith & Ragan, 2005).  

Delivery Strategies involve determining an appropriate medium of instruction and grouping strategies (Knowles, 
Holton, & Swanson, 2015). According to Smith and Ragan (2005) in Web Chapter 1, the most prevalent delivery 
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strategy decision made at the lesson level concerns the instructional medium or media (print, teachers, computers, 
interactive multimedia, Internet, etc.) that will be used to deliver the instruction. Thus, when selecting a medium, 
they aligned the factors that should be taken into consideration are as follows: (1) The learning task along with 
the instructional conditions that facilitate the learning of that task, (2) The characteristics of the learners, (3) The 
learning context and other practical matters that influence the appropriateness of the medium, and (4) The 
attributes of the potential media (what each potential medium can and cannot do with regard to the prior three 
factors) (p. 4). On the other hand, grouping strategies positively contribute to students’ learning and help them 
develop a host of skills that are increasingly important in the professional world (Caruso & Woolley, 2008). 
Although it is not always possible to expect the delivery of instruction individually, today teachers are 
determined to reach all students and struggling to tailor their instruction to individual student needs by teaching 
small groups (Willis & Mann, 2000). Harmer (1991) suggested that working in pairs or groups provides an 
opportunity for students to work in a conducing and facilitating environment and to check out understanding of 
concepts with their partners. It is also possible for teachers to observe how students in small groups respond and 
interact with the lessons being taught (Wasik, 2008). 

Management Strategies include the scheduling and allocation of resources to implement the instruction and 
guide the orchestration of organizational and delivery strategies (Smith & Ragan, 2005). 

As of July 2009, a protocol in accordance of the training of German teacher trainers was signed between 
Ministry of National Education [MoNE] and GOETHE Institut E.V. in Turkey for more efficient and effective 
teaching of German (MoNE, 2010, p. 138). Within the scope of this protocol, a hundred German teachers 
working any high schools of Turkey would be selected by examination and trained as teacher trainers through 
participating in the national and international seminars and courses (MoNE, 2009). In this context, it was aimed 
that other German teachers who did not participate in related seminars and courses would be trained by these 100 
German teacher trainers. In this regard, this study encompassed German teachers who were appointed to the 
schools under the responsibility of the General Directorate of High Schools in Turkey and attended the seminar 
titled “German Language Teaching Methods and Techniques” that was held in Erzurum, a city in the East of 
Turkey, by MoNE Directorate General of Teacher Training and Development and GOETHE Institut E.V..  

Although different studies were devoted to evaluating the views of teachers or students regarding instructional 
methods and strategies in different contexts, no study has been carried out in Turkey within this scope. In this 
regard, this study is the first type of its form focusing on the views of teacher trainers who work seven different 
regions of Turkey. Thus, this study attempts to reveal German teacher trainers’ instructional design levels and 
aims at evaluating the views of German teacher trainers working in Turkey about their level regarding 
Reigeluth’s organizational strategies. In line with this aim, the following sub-aims have been included in the 
study: 

1) To determine the level of German teacher trainers working in highs schools regarding Reigeluth’s 
organizational strategies. 

2) To analyze their views in terms of gender, geographic region, seniority and, graduated high school variables. 

2. Method 

In this research, screening model, one of the descriptive research methods, was used. Screening model is a study 
approach which aims to describe a situation in the past or still existing in the present as it is (Karasar, 2005). 
Additionally, the aim of screening model is to collect faiths, attitudes, opinions and, perspectives of people on a 
current topic in education and to identify their behaviors (Lodico, Spaulding, & Voegtle, 2006). 

2.1 Population & Sample 

The population of the study consisted of German teacher trainers working in the seven regions of Turkey, 
namely, Mediterranean, Black Sea, Marmara, Aegean, Central Anatolia, Eastern Anatolia and, Southeastern 
Anatolia in the 2014-2015 academic year. However, the sample of the study comprised 53 German teacher 
trainers who were selected voluntarily accepted to participate in the study. While most of the questionnaires were 
distributed via email (N:42), some of the them were administered by telephone (N:6) and a small number of 
them were filled out by hand (N:5) with the help of H. P. who is a German teacher trainer working in Elazığ 
province. Distribution of the sample according to variables is given in Table 1. 
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Table 1. Distribution of the German teacher trainers taking part in the sample according to variables 

Variables N % 

Gender 
Male  39 73.6 

Female 14 26.4 

Seniority (Year) 

1-5 7 13.2 

6-10 15 28.3 

11-15 13 24.5 

16-20 12 22.6 

21+ 6 11.3 

Graduated High School 

Science High School   3 5.7 

Anatolian Teacher High School 13 24.5 

Anatolian High School 8 15.1 

Anatolian Technical-Vocational High 

School 
2 3.8 

Regular High School 27 50.9 

Education status 

Bachelor’s degree  39 73.6 

Master’s degree             12 22.6 

PhD 2 3.8 

The geographic region where he/ 

she works  

Mediterranean Region 7 13.2 

Black Sea 7 13.2 

Marmara 6 11.3 

Aegean, 5 9.4 

Central Anatolia Region 10 18.9 

Eastern Anatolia Region 13 24.5 

Southeastern Anatolia Region 5 9.4 

Total  53 100 

 

2.2 Data Collection 

A twenty item instrument for measuring the level of Organizational Strategies of German Teacher Trainers 
(OSGTT) was developed in the light of review of literature regarding Reigeluth’s (1983a) organizational 
strategies and 12 subject matter experts (SMEs) (1 Associate Professor in German Language and Literature, 2 
Assistant Professors in German Language and Literature, 7 German teachers, and 2 Turkish teachers). Reigeluth 
(1983) has proposed three components of instructional strategies as Organizational, Delivery and Management 
strategies. Since general characteristics of the organizational strategies include Introduction, Body, Conclusion 
(Closure) and, Assessment parts, the instrument also contains these parts as sub-dimensions. Therefore, a 3-point 
Likert scale, ranging 1 (Never), 2 (Partially Agree) and, 3 (Completely Agree), is used as a four dimension scale, 
namely Introduction including 5 items, Body 7 items, Conclusion (Closure) 4 items, and Assessment 4 items. 
Jacoby and Matell (1971) proclaim that a three-point Likert scale (bipolar scale) provides an appropriate 
discrimination and validity (as cited in Dell-Kuster et al., 2014). They suggested that both reliability and validity 
are independent of the number of response categories, and according to their results, collapsing data from longer 
scales into two-point or three-point scales would not diminish the reliability or validity of the resulting scores 
(Preston & Colman, 2000). Furthermore, several research studies in which a 3-point scale was used have been 
conducted and reported in the literature (i.e., Dell-Kuster et al., 2014; Karadağ & Çalışkan, 2006; Podolskiy, 
2013; Sarı, 2007; Wang, 2009). The calculated mean scores of the OSGTT scale are as follows: 
1-1.66=Completely Disagree; 1.67-2.32=Partially Agree; 2.33-3.00=Completely Agree.  

Content Validity Ratio (CVR), created by Lawshe (1975), is used for item level analysis of validity (Effendi, 
Matore, & Khairani, 2015). According to Lawshe (1975), when 12 SMEs for rating of the items are used, a CVR 
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of at least .56 would be required to retain the item. To determine an index of the content validity for a test as a 
whole, the mean CVR across all retained items is computed resulting in the Content Validity Index (CVI) 
(Shultz & Whitney, 2004, p. 91) which is an index of inter rater agreement based on experts’ ratings of item 
relevance (Polit, Beck, & Owen, 2007). When SMEs were asked to score the relevance of each item, the value 
for each item was computed separately and resulted as a CVI of .92, indicating a good level of agreement 
between the experts. Due to being this value larger than the 0.56 Content Validity Criterion (CVC) [(0.92>0.56) 
(CVI>CVC)], it can be interpreted as that the content validity of the items in the questionnaire are statistically 
significant at the 0.05 level (Veneziano & Hooper, 1997). Content Validity Ratios (CVRs) of the items are given 
in Table 2. 

 

Table 2. Content Validity Ratios (CVRs) of the items regarding the OSGTT scale 

Item 

Num. 
ITEMS NN CVR 

 

7 I activate the attention of students while teaching a lesson 12 1.00 

In
tr

od
uc

ti
on

: 0
.9

32
 

8 I inform students of the gains. 11 0.83 

9 I establish instructional purposes (instructional gains). 12 1.00 

10 I keep the attention of students alive during the lesson 12 1.00 

11 I provide an overview of the course 11 0.83 

12 I stimulate  recall  of  relevant  prior  knowledge of students 11 0.83 

B
od

y:
 0

.9
27

 

13 I present information and examples about the gains 11 0.83 

14 I focus students’ attention  12 1.00 

15 I employ learning strategies  12 1.00 

16 I guide students 12 1.00 

17 I reveal the reaction of students on the learned subject by providing the participation of 

students  
12 1.00 

18 I give continuous feedback 11 0.83 

19 I summarize the subject covered in the course 12 1.00 

C
on

cl
us

io
n 

(C
lo

su
re

):
 0

.9
15

 

20 I enhance transfer of what learned  11 0.83 

21 I provide re-motivation for students on learning 11 0.83 

22 I do the course closing 12 1.00 

23 I evaluate the performance of students for the gains. 11 0.83 

A
ss

es
sm

en
t:

 0
.9

15
 

24 I give feedback to the students in consequence of assessment 12 1.00 

25 I make the necessary changes to my plan by reviewing the assessment results 12 1.00 

26 I implement modifications and improvements in my new plan. 11 0.83 

Number of Experts: 12 NN: Number of experts thinking the activities efficient   

Content Validity Criterion(CVC): 0.56  Content Validity Indices : (CVI): 0.923 

[(0.92>0.56) CVI> CVC] 

 
2.3 Data Analysis  

In the analysis of data, the SPSS 18.0 package program was used focusing on frequencies, percentages for 
individual data, independent sample t-test and ANOVA: Scheffe and LSD for the analysis of parametric Likert 
type items and the Mann Whitney U test for the non-parametric items which are given in Table 7 (See Appendix). 
P-values that were ≤0.05 were considered to be significant. 
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3. Results 

The results according to the items are presented separately. 

3.1 The Views of German Teacher Trainers in Turkey on Their Levels Regarding Introduction Sub-Dimension of 
Reigeluth’s Organizational Strategies  

The views of German teacher trainers in Turkey on their levels regarding introduction sub-dimension of 
Reigeluth’s organizational strategies are given in Table 3. 

 

Table 3. The views of German teacher trainers in Turkey on their levels regarding introduction sub-dimension of 
Reigeluth’s organizational strategies 

Item Teachers’ Views Mean SD 

7 I activate the attention of students while teaching a lesson 2.70 .50 

8 I inform students of the gains 2.89 .32 

9 I establish instructional purposes (instructional gains). 2.,77 .42 

10 I keep the attention of students alive during the lesson. 2.51 .64 

11 I provide an overview of the course 2.62 .56 

Average 2.70 .33 

 

The participants’ views on the item 7, a non-parametric item, namely I activate the attention of students while 
teaching a lesson are at the Completely Agree Level on the 3-point Likert scale, with a mean of 2.70 (SD=.50). 
This result indicates that German teacher trainers are pretty good at getting students’ attention during the lesson. 
Additionally, there is a significant difference between the views of the participants in terms of the gender 
variable (MWU7=156.000; p<0.05), favoring the male teacher trainers; and in terms of the geographic region 
variable, according to the results of the Least Significant Difference (LSD) test, there is a significant difference 
(F=2.452; p<0.05) among the views of the participants working in the Mediterranean, Black Sea, Marmara, 
Central Anatolia and, Eastern Anatolia Regions, favoring the Marmara Region ( X 1=2,14, X 2=2,71, X 3=3,00, 
X 5=2,80, X 6=2,85).  

The views regarding the item 8, one of the nonparametric items, namely, I inform students of the gains are at the 
Completely Agree Level, with a mean of 2.89 (SD=.32). This result indicates that students are informed in advance 
about the gains by the participants. Additionally, related to this item, there is a significant gender difference 
(MWU8=197.500; p<0.05) favoring the male participants (MR1=29.30, MR2=21.17). On the other hand, in terms 
of the geographic region variable, there is a significant difference as well (F=3.865; p<0.05). According to the 
Scheffe test results, this difference is among the Mediterranean, Black Sea and Eastern Anatolia Regions 
( X 1=2,43, X 1=3,00, X 6=2,92), favoring the Black Sea Region.  

The level of the participants related to the item 9, a nonparametric item, namely, I establish instructional purposes 
(instructional gains) is at the Completely Agree Level with a mean of 2.77 (SD=.42). This shows that the 
participants are able to put forward instructional purposes at a pretty good level. There is a significant difference in 
terms of the gender variable (MWU9=189.500; p<0.05) favoring the male participants (MR1=29.51); and there is 
a significant difference in terms of the seniority variable (F=3.918; p<0.05) between the 11-15 and 16-20 year 
ranges favoring the 16-20 year range ( X 3=2.54, X 4=3.00).  

The participants’ views regarding the item 10, namely, I keep the attention of students alive during the lesson, 
are at the Completely Agree Level with a mean of 2.51 (SD=.64). This shows that the participants have an 
exceptional level of keeping students’ attention alive. Furthermore, there is a significant gender difference 
(t(51)=3.493, p<0.05), favoring the male participants ( X =2.68; X =2.07); and a significant geographic region 
difference (F=2.567; p<0.05). According to the LSD test results, the geographic region difference is among the 
views of the participants working in the Aegean, Black Sea, Marmara, Eastern Anatolia and, Southeastern 
Anatolia Regions, favoring the Marmara Region ( X 1=2.28, X 2=2.86, X 3=3.00, X 4=1.80, X 6=2.54, X 7=2.60).  

The participants views regarding the item 11, namely, I provide an overview of the course are at the Completely 
Agree Level with a mean of 2.62 (SD=.56). This result indicates that they usually make general explanations for 
the course. 



jel.ccsenet.org Journal of Education and Learning Vol. 5, No. 4; 2016 

69 
 

3.2 The Views of German Teacher Trainers in Turkey on Their Levels Regarding Body Subdimension of 
Reigeluth’s Organizational Strategies  

The views of German teacher trainers in Turkey on their levels regarding Body subdimension of Reigeluth’s 
organizational strategies are given in Table 4.  

 

Table 4. The views of German teacher trainers in Turkey on their levels regarding Body subdimension of 
Reigeluth’s organizational strategies  

Item Teachers’ Views Mean SD 

12 I stimulate recall of  relevant prior knowledge of students. 2.79 .41 

13 I present information and examples about the gains. 2.60 .53 

14  I focus students’ attention in the subject 2.64 .52 

15 I employ learning strategies 2.81 .39 

16 I guide students 2.62 .59 

17 I reveal the reaction of students on the learned subject by providing the participation of students  2.60 .53 

18 I give continuous feedback. 2.79 .41 

Average 2.69 .25 

 

As given in Table 4, the participants’ views related to the item 12, namely I stimulate recall of relevant prior 
knowledge of students are at the Completely Agree Level, with a mean of 2.79 (SD=.41). This result indicates 
that the participants tend to use stimulants for activating the prior knowledge of students. There is a meaningful 
difference among the views of the participants in terms of the region variable (F=3.848; p<0.05). According to 
the Scheffe test results, this difference is between the participants working in the Black Sea Region ( X 1=3.00) 
and those working in the Aegean Region ( X 1=2.20), favoring those working in the Black Sea Region.  

The participants’ views regarding the item 13, namely I present information and examples about the gains are at 
the Completely Agree Level, with a mean of 2.60 (SD=.53). This result shows that the participants are good at 
presenting information and examples about the gains. 

The participants’ views for the item 14, namely I focus students’ attention in the subject, are at the Completely 
Agree Level, with a mean of 2.64 (SD=.52). This is interpreted as that the participants are able to attract students’ 
attention in the subjects. 

The views of the participants for the item 15, namely, I employ learning strategies are at the Completely Agree 
Level, with a mean of 2.81 (SD=.39), indicating that they are good at applying learning strategies. There is a 
meaningful difference among the views of the participants in terms of the region variable (F=2.612; p<0.05). 
According to the LSD test results, this difference is among the Mediterranean, Marmara, Aegean, Central 
Anatolia and, Eastern Anatolia Regions ( X 1=2.43, X 2=2.57, X 3=3.00, X 4=3.00, X 5=2.90, X 6=2.92), favoring 
the Marmara and Aegean Regions.  

The participants’ views regarding the item 16, namely, I guide students at the Completely Agree Level, with a 
mean of 2.62 (SD=.59), indicating that they are good enough to guide students.  

The views on the item 17, namely, I reveal the reaction of students on the learned subject by providing the 
participation of students, are at the Completely Agree Level, with a mean of 2.60 (SD=.53). This result can be 
interpreted as that the participants contribute to the active participation of their students and they are good 
enough to reveal the reaction of students on the learned subject. 

The views related to the item 18, namely, I give continuous feedback, are at the Completely Agree Level, with a 
mean of 2.79 (SD=.41). Furthermore, there is a significant difference in terms of the seniority variable (F=2.451; 
p<0.05) and the graduated high school variable (F=3.990; p<0.05). According to the Scheffe test results, the 
difference is between the 11-15 ( X 3=2.61) and 16-20 ( X 4=3.200) years of seniority, favoring the 16-20 year 
range; and  between the Anatolian Teacher high school ( X 2=3.00) and Anatolian high school ( X 3=3.40), 
favoring the latter. 
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3.3 The Views of German Teacher Trainers in Turkey on Their Levels Regarding Conclusion (Closure) 
Subdimension of Reigeluth’s Organizational Strategies  

The views of German teacher trainers in Turkey on their levels regarding Conclusion (Closure) subdimension of 
Reigeluth’s organizational strategies are given in Table 5.  

 

Table 5. The views of German teacher trainers in Turkey on their levels regarding Conclusion (Closure) 
subdimension of Reigeluth’s organizational strategies   

Item Teachers’ Views Mean SD 

19 I summarize the subject covered in the course. 2.72 .45 

20 I enhance transfer of what learned   2.70 .44 

21 I provide re-motivation for students on learning. 2.81 .39 

22 I do the course closing 2.77 .50 

Average 2.75 .32 

 

As given in Table 5, the views regarding the item 19, namely, I summarize the subject covered in the course, are 
at the Completely Agree Level, with a mean of 2.72 (SD=.45). There is a meaningful gender difference among 
the views of the participants (t(51)=3.520; p<0.05), favoring the male participants ( X =2.84, X =2.40); and there is 
a meaningful seniority difference (F=3.855; p<0.05). According to the Scheffe test results, this difference is 
between the participants working in the 16-20 year range ( X =2.91) and those working in the 21 and above year 
range ( X =2.38), favoring the former. On the other hand, there is also  a meaningful significance in terms of the 
graduated high school variable (F=2.803; p<0.05) and in terms of the geographic region variable (F=2.312; 
p<0.05).  According to the LSD test results, the difference related to the graduated high school variable is 
between the participants who graduated from Anatolian high schools ( X 3=2.37) and those who graduated from 
regular high schools ( X 5=2.85), favoring the latter while the difference related to the geographic region variable is 
among the participants working in the Mediterranean, Black Sea, Marmara, Aegean, and Central Anatolia 
Regions ( X 1=2.28, X 2=2.85, X 3=3.00, X 4=2.80, X 5=2.90), favoring the Marmara Region.  

The views on the item 20, namely, I enhance transfer of what learned, are at the Completely Agree Level, with a 
mean of 2.70 (SD=.44). This result shows that the participants contribute to knowledge transfer of students at an 
expected level. There is a meaningful seniority difference (F17=5.278; p<0.05) between the participants working 
in the 6-10 year range ( X 2=3.00), and those working in the 11-15 ( X 3=2.46); 21 and above ( X 3=2.54) year 
range favoring the 6-10 year range.  

The views of the participants regarding the item 21, namely, I provide re-motivation for students on learning are 
at the Completely Agree Level, with a mean of 2.81 (SD=.39), indicating that the participants have a good level 
of re-motivating students to learn. Related to this item, there is a meaningful seniority (F21=3.213; p<0.05) and 
geographic region difference (F=2.810; p<0.05) among the views of the participants. According to the Scheffe test 
results, the seniority difference is between the participants working in the 16-20 year range ( X 4=3.00) and those 
working in the 6-10 ( X 2=2.93), 21 and above ( X 3=2.70) year range, favoring the 16-20 year range. According to 
the LSD test results, the geographic region difference is between the participants working in the Mediterranean 
Region and those working in the Black Sea, Marmara, Aegean, Eastern Anatolia Regions, favoring those 
working in the Black Sea, Marmara and, Aegean Regions ( X 1=2.57, X 2=3.00, X 3=3.00, X 4=3.00, X 5=2.70, 
X 6=2.92). 

The views regarding the item 22, namely, I do the course closing, are at the Completely Agree Level, with a 
mean of 2.77 (SD=.50), indicating that they have a good level of doing the course closing. There is a meaningful 
difference among the views of the participants in terms of the geographic region variable (F=2.433; p<0.05) 
favoring the Black Sea, Marmara and Central Anatolia Regions ( X 2=3.00, X 3=3.00, X 5=3.00).  
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3.4 The Views of German Teacher Trainers in Turkey on Their Levels Regarding Assessment Subdimension of 
Reigeluth’s Organizational Strategies   

The views of German teacher trainers in Turkey on their levels regarding Assessment subdimension of 
Reigeluth’s organizational strategies are given in Table 6.  

 

Table 6. The views of German teacher trainers in Turkey on their levels regarding Assessment subdimension of 
Reigeluth’s organizational strategies  

Item Teachers’ Views Mean SD 

23 I assess the performance of students for the gains. 2.49 .57 

24 I give feedback to the students in consequence of assessment. 2.47 .64 

25 I make the necessary changes to my plan by reviewing the assessment results. 2.58 .60 

26 I implement modifications and improvements in my new plan. 2.57 .57 

Average 2.53 .36 

 

Table 6 shows that the participants’ views regarding the item 23, namely, I assess the performance of students 
for the gains are at the Completely Agree Level with a mean of 2.49 (SD=.57). This shows that the participants 
have a good level of evaluating students’ performance for gains.  

The views on the item 24, namely, I give feedback to the students in consequence of assessment are at the 
Completely Agree Level with a mean of 2.47 (SD=.64), indicating a high level of giving feedback to the students in 
consequence of evaluation that the participants have. Furthermore, there is a significant gender difference 
(t(51)=3.138; p<0.05) between the male ( X =2.63) and female ( X =2.06) participants favoring the males. 
Additionally, there is a significant difference among the views of the participants in terms of the seniority variable 
(F24=3.342; p<0.05) and in terms of the geographic region variable (F=2.810; p<0.05). According to the LSD test 
results, while the participants working in the Marmara and Black Sea Regions ( X 2=3.00, X 3=3.00) have the 
highest levels, those working in the Aegean, Southeastern Anatolia, Eastern Anatolia and, Central Anatolia 
Regions ( X 1=2.00, X 4=2.20, X 7=2.20, X 6=2.30, X 5=2.60) have the lowest levels respectively. 

The participants’ views on the item 25, a nonparametric item, namely, I make the necessary changes to my plan 
by reviewing the assessment results are at the Completely Agree Level with a mean of 2.58 (SD= .60), indicating 
their a good level of making necessary changes in the plans according to evaluation results. There is a significant 
gender difference among the views of the participants (MWU25=177.000; p<0.05), favoring the females ( X =2.87, 
MR2=34.20; X =2.47, MR1=24.16).  

The participants’ views regarding the item 26, a nonparametric item, namely, I implement modifications and 
improvements in my new plan are at the Completely Agree Level with a mean of 2.57 (SD=.57), indicating their 
high level of implementing modifications and improvements in a new plan. There is a significant gender difference 
among the views of the participants (MWU26=192.000; p<0.05), favoring the males (MR1=29.45; MR2=20.80).  

4. Discussion 

The present study demonstrates the level of German teacher trainers working in high schools regarding Reigeluth’s 
organizational strategies presented in four sub-dimensions in terms of different variables. The participants’ levels 
regarding the introduction subdimension of Reigeluth’s organizational strategies which included 5 items are at the 
Completely Agree Level on the 3-point Likert scale, with a mean of 2.70 (SD=.33), indicating that German 
teacher trainers participating in this study are pretty good at fulfilling the applications in this sub-dimension. 
While the item 8, which is related to informing students about the gains, has the highest level of views among 
the participants with a mean of 2.89 (SD=.32), the item 10, regarding keeping the attention of students alive 
during the lesson, has the lowest level of views with a mean of 2.51 (SD=.64). As Tai (2014) implies, teachers 
need to work hard to captive and keep the attention of students alive in order to engage them to focus on the 
lesson. Especially, in order to organize teaching procedures in a foreign language class, it is necessary to focus 
students’ attention and to involve them in the lesson (Cao, 2010). Besides drawing students’ attention during 
lessons, another organizational of teaching procedure is associated with effective gains included in the 
curriculum in order to establish mastery skills. Since, information about gains can provide students with 
encouragement and increase in their progress (Gruneberg & Morris, 1994). Gender difference, on the other hand, 
is observed in the items 7, 8, 9 and, 10 existing within the structure of this sub-dimension favoring the male 
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participants. This can be interpreted as that the male participants are better at applying and organizing more 
strategies of teaching than their female colleagues. Furthermore, meaningful differences according to the 
geographic regions where the participants work are observed in the items 7, 8 and, 10 related to this 
sub-dimension. The results show that the participants working in the Marmara region are better at both activating 
the attention of students and keeping the attention alive during the lesson than those working in the other regions 
of Turkey. Additionally, related to this sub-dimension, only the item 9 has a significant seniority difference 
favoring the participants having 16-20 years of teaching experience. 

The participants’ levels regarding the body subdimension of Reigeluth’s organizational strategies which included 
7 items are at the Completely Agree Level, with a mean of 2.69 (SD=.25), demonstrating that they have a 
maximum level of competency in meeting the organizational applications offered in this sub-dimension. The 
item 15 regarding employing learning strategies has the highest level of views in this sub-dimension. According 
to Chamot (2004) learning strategies refer to the thoughts and actions that individuals use to accomplish a 
learning goal. There are hundreds of language learning strategies helping language learners promote their 
knowledge (Oxford, 2003) in order to make learning easier, faster, more enjoyable, more effective, and more 
transferable to new situations (Oxford, 2011). Therefore, many studies show positive correlations between 
strategy use and beliefs about language learning (Barcelos, 200; Fazeli, 2011; Halbach, 2000; Hong, 2006). 
Related to this sub-dimension, while there are no gender differences, a significant seniority and graduated high 
school difference is observed regarding the item 18 favoring the participants having 16-20 years of teaching 
experience, and those who graduated from Anatolian high schools. As to geographic region variable, regarding 
the item 15, the results indicate that the participants working in all regions, except those working in the 
Southeastern Anatolia Region, are good at applying learning strategies. 

The participants’ levels regarding the Conclusion (Closure) subdimension of Reigeluth’s organizational strategies 
which included 4 items are at the Completely Agree Level, with a mean of 2.75 (SD=.32), indicating their highest 
level of competence in summarizing what students learned during the lesson. As Duncan and Met (2010) 
emphasize, lessons generally end with an overview or summary of the objectives of the lesson that students 
provide by responding to teacher questions, summarizing with peers in pairs or small groups, or indicating 
verbally or nonverbally whether they feel they have met the lesson’s objectives. The need for closure a lesson, 
on the other hand, plays a distinctive role in explaining students’ motivation to learn (DeBacker & Drawson, 
2009). Many research findings also show that closure affects cognitive processes associated with problem 
solving and evaluation of possible response alternatives (Richter & Kruglanski, 1998). Regarding this 
sub-dimension, while gender difference favoring the male participants and graduated high school difference 
favoring regular high schools are only observed in the item 19, the meaningful geographic region difference is 
seen in all the items which exist in this sub-dimension favoring all the regions except for Eastern and 
Southeastern Anatolia Regions. This can be interpreted as that the participants working in the Eastern and 
Southeastern Anatolia Regions have the lowest level of organizational strategies among the seven regions 
stemming from their inability to use teaching strategies or due to the attitudes of students living in these regions 
towards learning a European language. In line with this view, a study conducted by Akalın and Zengin (2007) 
has postulated that people in the Eastern and Southeastern parts of Turkey generally support Arabic language to 
be taught as a foreign language rather than English or other European languages due to the ties of kinship with 
the citizens of the Arabic-speaking border countries. As to seniority variable, there is a meaningful difference 
regarding the item 21 favoring the participants having 16-20 years of teaching experience. 

The participants’ levels regarding the Assessment subdimension of Reigeluth’s organizational strategies which 
included 4 items are at the Completely Agree Level, with a mean of 2.53 (SD=.36), indicating that they are 
somewhat interested in fulfilling the applications offered in the evaluation sub-dimension. While the item 28, 
regarding making the necessary changes to the lesson plans after reviewing the evaluation results, has the highest 
views among the participants with a mean of 2.58 (SD=.60), the item 24, related to giving feedback to the 
students in consequence of evaluation, has the lowest views with a mean of 2.47 (SD=.64). However, giving 
effective feedback is an important factor for teachers to shape students’ learning and performance (Petchprasert, 
2012). Some researchers suggest that feedback is beneficial for learners in learning and teaching environment 
(Bitchener, 2008; Evan, Hartshorn, & Strong-Krause, 2011; Haifaa & Emma, 2014; Hattie & Timperley, 2007; 
Leki, 1991; McCarthy, 2015; Spiller, 2009). Related to this sub-dimension, there is a significant geographic 
region difference favoring the participants working in the Marmara and Black Sea Regions in terms of giving 
feedback. Furthermore, there is a meaningful gender difference in the items 24 and 26 favoring the male 
participants, and 25 favoring the females.   
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5. Conclusion  

This study attempted to analyze the views of German teacher trainers regarding Reigeluth’s organizational 
strategies offered in four sub-dimensions in terms of gender, geographic region, seniority and graduated high 
school variables. The findings have revealed that the participants have a high level of organizational strategies. 
The results regarding the variables are as follows: a) Gender difference is mostly observed favoring the male 
teachers, b) geographic region difference frequently appears favoring the Marmara and Black Sea Regions, c) 
seniority difference is usually seen favoring the 16-20 year range, d) graduated high school difference is mostly 
observed as a statistically insignificant variable. In line with the findings, it is suggested that in-service training 
programs encompassing all the regions of Turkey should be designed regularly and systematically for 
professional development of foreign language teachers. It is also suggested that communication technology such 
as using of video conferencing via Skype can be used as a means of delivering in-service teacher training in rural 
areas which are often difficult to access. 
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Appendix  

 

Table 7. The Mann Whitney U and t test results of German teacher trainers regarding the 7th, 8th, 9th, 25th and 26th 
items of the OSGTT Scale in terms of gender variable  

Question 7 

Group n Mean SD df 
Levene’s 

t p 
M.W.U Mean 

Rank 

Sum of 

Ranks F p M.W.U p 

Male 38 2.84 .37 

51 11.428 .001 3.697 .001 156.000 .001 

30.39 1155.00 

Female 15 2.33 .62 

18.40 276.00 

Total 53   

Question8 

Group n Mean SD df 
Levene’s 

t p 
M.W.U Mean 

Rank 

Sum of 

Ranks F p M.W.U p 

Male 38 2.97 .16 

51 68.152 .000 3.465 .001 197.500 .002 

29.30 1113.50 

Female 15 2.67 .49 

21.17 317.50 

Total 53   

Question9 

Group n Mean SD df 
Levene’s 

t p 
M.W.U Mean 

Rank 

Sum of 

Ranks F p M.W.U p 

Male 38 2.86 .34 

51 16.748 .000 2.762 .008 189.500 .009 

29.51 1121.50 

Female 15 2.53 .52 

20.63 309.50 

Total 53   

Question25 

Group n Mean SD df 
Levene’s 

t p 
M.W.U Mean 

Rank 

Sum of 

Ranks F p M.W.U p 

Male 38 2.47 .60 

51 11.067 .002 -2.219 .013 177.000 .011 24.16 918.00 
Female 15 2.87 .52 
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34.20 513.00 

Total 53   

Question26  

Group n Mean SD df 
Levene’s 

t p 
M.W.U Mean 

Rank 

Sum of 

Ranks F p M.W.U p 

Male 38 2.68 .47 

51 4.540 .038 2.513 .015 192.000 .032 

29.45 1119.00 

Female 15 2.27 .70 

20.80 312.00 

Total 53   

p<.05 
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